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Commissioner Andy Tobin Proposes Settlement Agreement for NGS Operations 
to Secure Arizona’s Grid 

 
(Phoenix) Arizona Corporation Commissioner Andy Tobin is proposing a lease 
agreement for the Navajo Generating Station (NGS) that extends the terms of the lease 
and helps secure the grid in Arizona. 
 
NGS, a 2250 mega-watt coal-fired plant on the Navajo Indian Reservation near Page, is 
slated to close in 2019.  The Station is owned by Salt River Project (SRP), Arizona 
Public Service Co. (APS), Tucson Electric Power (TEP), and NV Energy and supplies 
power to customers in Arizona, Nevada, and California.  The fate of the station has 
been hanging in the balance with the tentative closure in order to pursue alternate 
energy sources like natural gas. 
 
“NGS is not just about the Navajo and Hopi economies, which will be significantly 
harmed for sure,” said Commissioner Andy Tobin. “But this facility is also about 
Arizona’s history and future.” 
 
In a letter to Secretary of the Interior Ryan Zinke, Tobin explains his proposed 
agreement and the reasons why closing the station could have serious implications for 
Arizona. In particular, Tobin says that SRP isn’t taking into account the impact closure 
would have to the reliability of the grid.  
 
“Jumping from Arizona’s mainstay ‘baseload’ facility at NGS to closure almost overnight 
suggests that SRP forecasters either got it significantly wrong for the last several years 
regarding the future of NGS or even more startling:  they’re dead wrong for the next 
several years,” Tobin wrote.  “Once NGS is shut down, there is no return.  Not only 
would this energy resource become unavailable, but the economy of Northern Arizona, 
including the tribes, counties, cities, and schools would face very hard times from SRP’s 
haphazard decision that has obviously ‘turned on a dime.’”   
 
Commissioner Tobin’s lease agreement proposal includes: 
 

1. A five-year commitment to keep NGS in operation; 
 

2. A waiver of Navajo’s right to regulate, directly or indirectly, the decommissioning 
of NGS; 
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3. A 50/50 cost share with the owners and the federal government for the cost to 
repair and maintain NGS in good working order during the 5-year extension 
period; 
 

4. A good faith effort on behalf of the federal government to secure relief from 
environmental regulations affecting NGS; and 
 

5. A commitment by the current ownership group to work with a third-party to sell 
NGS to a new owner(s). 
 
 
 

The entire letter and proposed lease agreement is attached and can be viewed in 
docket no. E-00000C-17-0039. 

 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 


















